
 
 

MINUTES 
CABINET 

 
Thursday 8 August 2013 

 
Councillor Michael Payne (Chair) 

 
Councillor Peter Barnes 
Councillor Jenny Hollingsworth 

Councillor Darrell Pulk 

 

Apologies for absence: Councillor John Clarke and Councillor Kathryn Fox 

Officers in Attendance: J Robinson, L Sugden, S Bray, D Wakelin, A Ball and 
A Dubberley 

 
16    APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE.  

 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Clarke and Fox. 
Apologies were also received from Councillors Barnfather and Hughes 
(observers). 
 

17    TO APPROVE, AS A CORRECT RECORD, THE MINUTES OF THE 
MEETING HELD ON 6 JUNE 2013  
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the minutes of the above meeting, having been circulated, be 
approved as a correct record. 
 

18    DECLARATION OF INTERESTS.  
 
None. 
 

19    QUARTERLY BUDGET MONITORING, PERFORMANCE DIGEST 
AND VIREMENT REPORT  
 
Alison Ball, Service Manager for Finance, presented a report, which had 
been circulated prior to the meeting, detailing the Council’s financial 
position at the end of the 1st quarter of the financial year. Corporate 
Director Stephen Bray highlighted key achievements in terms of 
performance. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 

1) To approve the changes to Performance Indicator and Action targets as 
detailed in paragraph 2.1.7 of the report, as an amendment to the 



 

agreed Council Plan; 
 

2) To approve the General Fund Revenue Budget virements included 
within Appendix 1 to the report; 

 
3) To approve the additions to the Capital Programme as virements 

funded from external grant funding: 

 
• Additional Disabled Facilities Grant      

£4,700 

• Additional Arnold Leisure Centre Refurbishment Lottery Grant  
£42,000 

• Additional Fuel Poverty/Green Deal Grant                   
£10,800 

 
4) Refer to Council for approval the following amendments to the capital 

programme: 

• A supplementary estimate of £74,100 for Civic Centre Alterations 

• The removal of the Office Accommodation Joint Working Scheme 
(£450,000) 

• The removal of the  Affordable Housing Scheme (£139,000) which was 
completed ahead of schedule in 2012/13; 

 
5) To include details of budget and performance monitoring in a quarterly 

performance digest, to be published on the Council’s website and 
Intranet in line with the recommendations of Performance Review 
Scrutiny Committee. 

 
20    PRUDENTIAL CODE INDICATOR MONITORING 2013/14 AND 

QUARTERLY TREASURY ACTIVITY REPORT FOR QUARTER 
ENDED 30 JUNE 2013  
 
Alison Ball, Service Manager For Finance, presented a report, which had 
been previously circulated, summarising the performance of treasury 
activity in quarter one of the financial year.  
 
RESOLVED: 
 
To note the report. 
 

21    REQUEST FROM GEDLING HOMES TO AMEND ITS ARTICLES OF 
ASSOCIATION TO DISPENSE WITH THE FORMALITY OF AN AGM  
 
Lyn Sugden, Assistant Solicitor, presented a report, which had been 
previously circulated, seeking Cabinet’s views on a request from Gedling 
Homes to dispense with their Annual General Meeting.  
 
RESOLVED to: 
 

1) Approve the amendments to the Gedling Homes Articles of 
Association as set out in the draft Special Written 
Resolution which has the effect of dispensing with an 



 

AGM: and 

2) Authorise the Council Solicitor and Monitoring Officer to 
sign the Written Resolution on behalf of the Council. 

 
22    CHANGES TO OUTSIDE BODY REPRESENTATION  

 
Corporate Director Stephen Bray presented a report which sought 
amendments to the council’s representatives on outside bodies. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
To nominate Councillor Pepper, in place of Councillor Parr, as a 
representative on the Arnold Local Area Forum. 
 

23    OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE REPORT  
 
Councillor Hope introduced a report on Scrutiny Committee activity, 
which had been previously circulated. 
 
He highlighted a number of conclusions and recommendations made by 
various scrutiny reviews. Members and officers were 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
To note the final conclusions and recommendations appended to the 
report and to respond back to the Chair of Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee within 28 working days.  
 

24    REGULATION OF INVESTIGATORY POWERS ACT 2000 (RIPA) 
ANNUAL AUDIT  
 
Lyn Sugden, Assistant Solicitor, presented a report, which had been 
circulated prior to the meeting, informing Members of the annual audit of 
RIPA authorisations  
 
RESOLVED: 
 
To note the report. 
 

25    ANNUAL REVIEW LETTER - LOCAL GOVERNMENT OMBUDSMAN  
 
Lyn Sugden, Assistant Solicitor, presented a report which had been 
circulated prior to the meeting, giving details of the Annual report 
received from the Local Government Ombudsman. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
To note the report. 



 

 
26    FORWARD PLAN  

 
Cabinet considered the Council’s draft forward plan which had been 
previously circulated. 
 
The Chief Executive advised that due to the anticipated late notification 
of the Council’s next financial settlement it was necessary to delay the 
January meeting of Cabinet. 
 
RESOVLED: 
 
To note the report. 
 
To note that the January meeting the Cabinet would take place on 
Thursday 15 January 2014. 
 

27    PROGRESS REPORTS FROM PORTFOLIO HOLDERS.  
 
Councillor Barnes (Environment) 
 

• During recent flooding a number of walls fell down in the Arnold area. 
Staff from Direct Services were thanked for their efforts in the clean-up. 

 
• The Council’s first electric van was now in operation. 

 
• A recent Planning Committee meeting has approved plans for a solar 

farm in the Borough which will help towards the area’s green energy 
targets. 

 
Councillor Pulk (Leisure and Development) 
 

• Various cultural events had taken place in the Borough such as the 
Express yourself arts project. 

 
• The Council had responded to the latest version of the Rushcliffe Local 

Plan. 

 
• The employment skills group was pleased to report the creation of 20 

apprenticeship places across the Borough.  

 
Councillor Hollingsworth (Health and Wellbeing) 
 

• The Housing needs team continued to be a busy department – staff in 
the team had changed recently. 

 
• Health and wellbeing work was still progressing well. 

 
• Safeguarding polices had been recently renewed which saw a positive 

increase in referrals from both staff and councillors. Staff were thanked 
for their work. 



 

 
• Age UK’s Loneliness campaign continued and a project to work with 

“men in sheds” was hopefully going to follow. 

 
• Dementia friend training was being offered and was felt to be 

worthwhile. 

 
• The Revenues and Benefits department continued to perform well.  

 
Councillor Payne (Public Protection and Communication) 
 

• The latest Landlord Forum had been held recently and was a success. 

 
• Crime across the Borough continues to fall. 

 
• There had been recent incidents of travellers illegally occupying land in 

the Borough. 

 
Councillor Wheeler gave an update on the work had had been doing in 
his role as Policy Adviser for young people. 
 

28    MEMBER'S QUESTIONS TO PORTFOLIO HOLDERS.  
 
None. 
 

29    ANY OTHER ITEMS THE CHAIR CONSIDERS URGENT.  
 
None. 
 
 
 

The meeting finished at 2.00 pm 
 
 

 
 

Signed by Chair:    
Date:   

  


